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Minutes 
       of the Academic Senate Meeting
	November 18, 2015


PRESENT:	Alas, Alex, Dickson, El Naga, Eskandari, Farmer, Garver, Ghazanfari, Guthrie (Proxy-
Ghazanfari), Guyse, Husain, Ibrahim, Kampf, Kopplin, Lloyd, MacNevin, Mao, Mirzaei, Mulley, Nelson, Neto, Pettengill (Proxy-Ghazanfari after 3:30), Polet, Prichard-Schmitzberger, Quinn, Salem, Salik, Sancho-Madriz (Proxy-Sohn), Shen (Proxy-Mao), Shih, Simjee, Small, Sohn, Speak (Proxy-Garver), Swartz, Tang (Proxy-Husain), Von Glahn, Winer

ABSENT:	Duran 

GUESTS:	S. Alva, L. Rotunni, C. Pinter-Lucke, D. Lewis, B. Quillian, J. McGuthry, N. Hurlbut,     T. Gomez, S. Srinivas, S. Hilles, B. Jersky, M. Woo, G. Hamilton, M. Danico, D. Wills, K. Forward, L. Preiser-Houy, D. Wills,  K. Street

1.	Minutes   - October 21, 2015

M/s to approve the October 21, 2015 Academic Minutes as written.   

A senator objected the wording below.  He stated that item 4.a, GE-009-145, ARC 111 – An Introduction to the Theory and Practice of Descriptive Geometry (GE Sub-area C2) – SECOND READING, was incorrect.  The ECO had not been revised.  He recommended the minutes be changed.

Senator Ibrahim explained that at the September 30, 2015 Academic Senate meeting the General Education Committee requested the item be postponed to conduct further consultation.  The General Education Committee has since reopened the referral. The Committee will reopen the discussion and would like to table the referral until the consultation is complete.

[bookmark: _GoBack]The motion to approve the minutes as amended.

2.	Information Items

1. Chair's Report

Chair Eskandari stated that Vice Chair Garver will be presenting a PowerPoint for a proposal to assist the Academic Senate standing committees meet the timeline for conversion.  This is item 4. a.

Time Modules – Dr. Eskandari yielded the floor to Dr. Phyllis Nelson, Chair of the Academic Affairs Committee.

Dr. Nelson explained that last year the Academic Affairs Committee submitted a recommendation for the class time modules.  During the meetings last year and several of the meetings this quarter, an alternative set of suggestions was constructed.  Once the suggestions are incorporated into the Academic Affairs Committee report, Dr. Nelson will forward the new suggestions as well as the original recommendation of the Academic Affairs Committee to the campus community for consultation and input.  After the consultation window is complete, the Academic Affairs Committee will submit a recommendation to the Academic Senate.

Comments should be sent to Phyllis Nelson at prnelson@cpp.edu 

Chair Eskandari stated that three semester conversion related items need to be completed this Fall.  One was the structure of graduate programs which the Academic Senate adopted and forwarded to the President last meeting.  President Coley accepted the report. The second is the Academic Calendar which is on the Agenda today.  The third is the Class Time Modules which should be on the December 2 Academic Senate Agenda.
 
	b.	President’s Report

President Coley is in Long Beach at the Chancellor’s Office.

No report was presented.

	c.	Provost’s Report

Provost Alva reported.

Provost Alva encouraged the senators to attend an Advising Forum for College Advising Teams on Friday, November 20, 2015 at 9 a.m. in the BRC Ursa Major A and B.  The forum will unveil the advising tool to be used for our quarter and transition students.  Topics to be addressed are the tools selected for advising, how they work, and a review of the pledge tool. 

Dr. Alva stated that she would lend her support to move forward with the academic year module schedule. She would like to expedite the process, yet in a thorough manner.

	d.	Vice Chair's Report

Vice Chair Garver reported.

NEW REFERRALS: (0)

REJECTED REFERRALS: (0)

WITHDRAWN REFERRALS: (0)

SENATE REPORTS FORWARDED TO PRESIDENT: (1)

AS-2490-145-AP	Proposed Master’s Degree Structure under Semester Calendar

PRESIDENT REPONSES TO SENATE REPORTS:  (1)
AS-2490-145-AP	Proposed Master’s Degree Structure under Semester Calendar - APPROVED

REPORTS RETURNED TO COMMITTEE: (0)

	e.	CSU Academic Senate

Senator Swartz reported.

AS-3228-15/FA (Rev), Addition of a Retired Faculty Member to the CSU Board of Trustees was Approved Without Dissent at the November meeting.  

The CSU Academic Senate is continuing to work on veteran’s issues.

A complete list of the CSU Academic Senate actions for the November 2015 meeting can be found at:  http://www.calstate.edu/acadsen/Records/Resolutions/2015-2016/index.shtml 

	f.	Budget Report

Senator Lloyd reported.

The Budget Committee report is on the Academic Senate website at:  http://www.cpp.edu/~senate/documents/packets/2015-16/11-18-15.shtml 
ATTACHMENT 1

Dr. Lloyd summarized that the Budget Committee was originally scheduled to meet with the University Budget Officers.  This was postponed until President Coley had a chance to review budget details.

The Committee discussed goals for the new year.

Committee Chair Lloyd attended the President’s extended Cabinet meeting on November 16.  He reported that President Coley provided a briefing on her budget research to date.  Also discussed were the CSU Draft Report on Sustainable Funding and grants/contracts.  Dr. Neto provided an overview of the conversion budget.

Dr. Neto stated that the conversion budget presentation was a result of a collaborative effort.

Questions – A question was raised whether the campus budget is beginning to integrate the Lanterman property into the budget.  Dr. Quillian responded that there is money set aside for general maintenance for Lanterman.  No major repairs have been identified at this point.  A study is being conducted and in January we will have information that will explain what parts of Lanterman need to be preserved for historical purposes.  

	g.	CFA Report

DD Wills reported.

The CFA report is on the Academic Senate website at:  http://www.cpp.edu/~senate/documents/packets/2015-16/11-18-15.shtml 
ATTACHMENT 2 

CFA representatives from across the State went to the Board of Trustees meeting in Long Beach on Tuesday, November 17, 2015.  Approximately 1200 faculty, staff and students demonstrated to support the requested faculty salary increases.

	h.	ASI Report

Senator Simjee reported.

Club and Resource Fair 
· Will be held once every quarter to familiarize transfer and freshmen students with the clubs and resources available. 
· Will be held January 5th and March 29th from 11:30-1:30 in the University Quad. 

“Save Spadra” 
· Students of all majors are gaining an interest in the topic of Spadra Farm. 
· The general opinion I have been getting from students is that the main fuel for this support is the desire to advocate for agriculture students’ quality of education. 

Sustainable Financial Model 
· Full report on the Sustainable Financial Model: 
· http://www.calstate.edu/financial-future/documents/Draft-Task-Force-Report-9-17-15.pdf 
· What is the opinion of Senate members/Faculty on this model? 
· Specifically, the proposed increase in tuition. 

ASI Senate Resolution 
· ASI Senate passed a resolution on November 12, 2015 in support of alternative modes of transportation through partnerships with local transit companies. 

Senator Simjee asked for input on the Sustainable Financial Model.  Several senators spoke against increased tuition.  This would adversely affect our students in terms of accessibility and equity.

Chair Eskandari stated that the Sustainable Financial Model is a draft report.

	i. 	Staff Report

Senator Pettengill reported.

Donations being accepted for Pomona Police Department/Santa Cop Program and Military Holiday Cards:

· Staff Council will be accepting donations of new stuffed animals that will be donated to the Pomona Police Department Community Outreach and Santa Cop Program.  They are also collecting holiday cards that will be sent out to members of the military this holiday season   Donations can be dropped off at the Staff Council Holiday Gathering on Thursday, December 10th from 11:30 am to 1:00 pm in the CLA building, 8th floor, Heritage room.  More information can be found on the staff Council website: http://www.cpp.edu~staffcouncil/index.shtml.

Rose Float Fundraiser:

· Staff Council is selling tickets for a drawing that will include two tickets to the Rose Float Parade, parking, Souvenir Program and other Rose Float merchandise.  All proceeds will go to the Rose Float Committee.  The price of tickets is $1 per ticket or 13 tickets or $5 and 26 tickets for $10.  Please contact Deb Goman x3293 or dgoman@cpp.edu for more information.

Holiday Boutique:

· Staff Council will be hosting a Holiday Boutique in the CLA Paseo area on December 3rd from 10am to 3pm.  This boutique will include staff and faculty vendors from on campus as well as external vendors.  For more information on becoming a vendor for this event contact Rosie Pasos at repasos@cpp.edu. 

	j. 	Semester Conversion Report

Semester Conversion Director, Dr. Neto reported.

The Semester Conversion team is working on advising.  Friday, November 20, 2015 an Advising Forum for College Advising Teams is scheduled.  

Curriculum is underway and on schedule.

During the Winter Quarter, the consultants will work on the technical issues.  Additional details will be added to the timeline will in order to provide more detailed points to be configured and added in the next year.

3.	Academic Senate Committee Reports – Time Certain 3:45 p.m. 

a.	AS-2467-145/AA, Proposed Length for Semesters (Fall & Spring) and Breaks (Thanksgiving, Winter & Spring) for Calendar Conversion – RESPONSE TO PRESIDENT’S RESPONSE

Committee Chair, Dr. Phyllis Nelson, presented the report.

M/s to reconsider and accept AS-2467-145/AA, Proposed Length for Semesters (Fall & Spring) and Breaks (Thanksgiving, Winter & Spring) for Calendar Conversion – RESPONSE TO PRESIDENT’S RESPONSE.

Recommendation

A. The Academic Affairs Committee recommends that the Academic Senate adopt the draft calendar for 2018-19, along with its accompanying guidelines, as detailed in Attachment 1 to this report.  ATTACHMENT 3

B. The Academic Affairs Committee also recommends that several additional years of semester calendars be generated based on this model in order to substantiate the robustness of these guidelines.

Dr. Nelson thanked Provost Alva for her work on the most recent version of the calendar.  The result is very close to what the Academic Affairs Committee proposed last year.

Discussion – A senator inquired about the two Monday holidays in Fall Quarter – will there be alternate days for the two Monday holidays?  Dr. Pinter-Lucke responded “yes” the holidays will be handled the same as they are now.

Another observation was made that the grades are due on different days of the week in each of the terms.  Dr. Pinter-Lucke stated that it has to do with instructional days and working days.  There has to be a specific number of each.

The motion to reconsider and accept the President’s response to AS-2467-145/AA, Proposed Length for Semesters (Fall & Spring) and Breaks (Thanksgiving, Winter & Spring) for Calendar Conversion – RESPONSE TO PRESIDENT’S RESPONSE passed unanimously.

4. 	New Business	
	
	a.	Ad Hoc Committees – General Education and Academic Programs

Vice Chair Garver presented a PowerPoint proposal to establish ad hoc committees to assist the standing committees in the review of curriculum proposals for semester conversion.  

The PowerPoint is on the Academic Senate website at:  http://www.cpp.edu/~senate/documents/packets/2015-16/11-18-15.shtml 
ATTACHMENT 4 

Vice Chair Garver explained that the Senate standing committees will have a large number of curriculum proposals and GE courses to review in the next year.  The Executive Committee discussed and agreed that the Senate standing committee might need assistance to complete the work.  As a result of the discussion, it is proposed that the Academic Senate create three ad hoc committees.  The committees would be:

· Ad Hoc General Education Subcommittee
· Ad Hoc Academic Programs Subcommittee
· Ad Hoc University Curriculum Subcommittee

The purpose of the ad hoc subcommittees is to provide additional reviewers so that the semester conversion work can be completed within the established timeline.

Slide 10 of the PowerPoint details the proposed purpose.

Dr. Garver further explained the semester conversion timeline and how it will affect the three committees.  

· GE courses will be sent to the Academic Senate in mid-December.  The Academic Senate review will finish by March 10, 2017.

· Non-GE new courses, significantly revised (i.e., revisioned) courses and discontinued courses will be sent to the Academic Senate in mid-December.  The Academic Senate review will finish by March 10, 2017.

· All Programs/Options/Emphases/Minors/Certificates/Discontinued Programs (i.e. new, revisioned, direct conversion, discontinued) will be sent to the Academic Senate during Winter quarter 2016.  The proposals will be sent as they are received in the Academic Programs Office.  All proposals will be sent to the Academic Senate by April 1, 2016.  The Academic Senate review will finish by March 10, 2017.

The Academic Senate Bylaws, Article VI Section 1 requires that ad hoc committees be ratified by the Academic Senate.  The Executive Committee supports the creation of the three ad hoc committees. 

M/s to accept the proposal to create three ad hoc committees.  The committees would be:

· Ad Hoc General Education Subcommittee
· Ad Hoc Academic Programs Subcommittee
· Ad Hoc University Curriculum Subcommittee

Discussion – A member of the GE Committee asked how the committees are going to be staffed.  The Committee is already feeling overwhelmed and twice as many people might be a problem.

Dr. Garver stated that it is up to each individual committee to ask that an ad hoc committee be formed.  This is a potential resource the committees can use to complete the work.  It is up to each individual committee.  The Executive Committee is trying to problem solve based on the amount of extra work.

A question was asked about administrative help.  Is that part of the proposal?  Chair Eskandari stated that it has been suggested and considered.  

A senator pointed out that the standing committees could be given more assigned time rather than more members.  It would be difficult to staff the committees especially in small colleges/constituencies.

Dr. Garver clarified that the General Education and Academic Programs Committee members get assigned time as a part of semester conversion.  Traditionally, only the Chair of the General Education and Academic Programs Committee get assigned time.

Provost Alva stated that from the resource standpoint it is exactly the same resource-- time or more members.   Dr. Alva commented that there could be a separate workgroup for specific tasks; for example, looking at the realignment of the learning goals and recertification of courses.   There could be lots of models.  Dr. Alva stated that she appreciates the Senate leadership working to ensure that the work is done in alignment of the semester calendar.

Vice Chair Garver stated that there needs to be a work plan for each committee. This would include the work in progress and a projection of how the remainder of the work will be completed.  

Committee Chair Lloyd pointed out that this is a reasonable request.  It gives the Executive Committee flexibility to work within a rigid deadline.  Dr. Lloyd also expressed the opinion that this extremely important work and it needs to be done by a faculty committee.  

Committee Chair Ibrahim expressed the opinion that there could be several subcommittees of the General Education/Ad Hoc General Education Committee.  This would allow another set of hands and eyes to review the proposal.  Dr. Ibrahim also commented on the possibility of committees working over the Summer.

The comment was made that the three existing committees would decide how to complete the work and determine if ad hoc committees are needed.

Dr. Alva informed the Academic Senate that the Dean of CLASS has offered administrative support for the GE Committee for 5 hours a week.

Committee Chair Small commented that he supported the motion to give the Executive Committee the responsibility to create the ad hoc committee as needed.  Dr. Small commented that for the Academic Programs Committee the Summer might not be the best time to conduct the consultation.  

A senator stated that in terms of working over Summer, it may be difficult to staff the Committee.  This might distort the representation on the committees.   

The motion was restated.

M/s to accept the proposal to create three ad hoc committees.  The committees would be:

· Ad Hoc General Education Subcommittee
· Ad Hoc Academic Programs Subcommittee
· Ad Hoc University Curriculum Subcommittee

Discussion -- The point was made that the discussion is different than the motion.  The discussion supports the wording that would give the Executive Committee the authority to create the ad hoc committees and recruit members.

A suggestion was made to reword the recommendation to state – The Academic Senate recommends that the Executive Committee have the authority to create the following ad hoc committees and recruit members for each subcommittee.

· Ad Hoc General Education Subcommittee
· Ad Hoc Academic Programs Subcommittee
· Ad Hoc University Curriculum Subcommittee

A question was raised if the resource issues should be part of the motion. Chair Eskandari stated that the resource issues are not in the purview of the Academic Senate.  The Provost’s office makes the decision on the resource issues.

The point was made that the committees would be appointed as needed. Who would determine “as needed”?  Chair Eskandari and Vice Chair Garver indicated that the decision to create an ad hoc committee would come from the existing committees.  The motion gives the Executive Committee the authority to create the ad hoc committee.

Provost Alva commented that the Academic Senate Bylaws allow the leadership to work with the existing committee to determine if ad hoc committees are a good model. 
The resource issues are part of the Provost’s Office.  Academic Affairs and the Senate will work to find solutions to get the curriculum expedited, but still in a faculty driven way.

Dr. Pinter-Lucke stated that the University Curriculum Committee discussed the potential of an ad hoc subcommittee.  It was discussed that since the University Curriculum Committee has fewer proposals they might decide to work similar to the GWT reading process -- a stipend for a weekend of work.

The motion was amended to read:

The Academic Senate recommends that the Executive Committee have the authority to create the following ad hoc subcommittees and recruit members for each subcommittee as needed:

· Ad Hoc General Education Subcommittee
· Ad Hoc Academic Programs Subcommittee
· Ad Hoc University Curriculum Subcommittee

The motion passed – 1 no vote.

5. 	Old Business

6.	Discussion									


The meeting was adjourned at 4:27 p.m.

